Annual Meeting of the Star Island Corporation
at the First Congregational Church 
Holliston, Massachusetts

Saturday, May 2, 2015
MINUTES

Pursuant to notice, the Annual Meeting of the Star Island Corporation (SIC) was held at the First Congregational Church in Holliston, Massachusetts, on May 2, 2015, at 1:00 p.m.  

Call to Order.  Sharon Kennedy, President of the Star Island Corporation, presided and called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  She thanked the Holliston church for their kind hospitality in allowing the Annual Meeting to be held in this beautiful and historic church.  Sharon thanked the Corporation’s staff and volunteers for their thorough preparations for today’s Annual Meeting and special events.  Sharon warmly welcomed all the members of the Corporation to the Annual Meeting and used the opportunity to share the good news of “what we have achieved together in 2014.”  
Sharon praised Joe Watts, CEO, noting that the island is lucky to have Joe, and that under his leadership the island had another successful year.  There was an investment of approximately $700,000 in facilities, increased participation in the Annual Fund, and continued pursuit and receipt of grant monies to support the island.  Sharon highlighted the long awaited expansion of the seating capacity in the Chapel, the thrill of the new solar system providing power to the island, the progress in continuing to meet the goals of the strategic plan, and the continued popularity of the September Regatta. Sharon noted that the Institute for Religion in an Age of Science (IRAS) conference has committed to returning to Star Island, and that the staff is working to adjust the 2016 calendar to accommodate IRAS.  Sharon expressed her gratitude for the efforts of staff, Board members, the ISAUU, the SIUCC, Corporation members, Committee members and Shoalers who generously give “time, talent and treasure to keep this crazy enterprise going.”  Sharon concluded her remarks with an acknowledgement of the Centennial year for the Corporation, and encouragement for increased engagement of Corporation members to secure the island for future generations.  
Invocation.   The Reverend Lauren Smith gave the Invocation. Reverend Smith and her husband, Chris Jablonski, are the co-ministers of the South Church Unitarian-Universalist, in Portsmouth, and will serve in a ministerial function for the island this upcoming year.  Lauren ended her invocation with “The ancient ministry of stars has made my spirit whole. May it be so.  Amen.”
Introductions and Appreciations.  Sharon introduced her fellow Board members, thanking them for their good work this past year.    In addition to Sharon Kennedy, the Board is comprised of the following:

John Bush, Treasurer
Tom Coleman 

Erik Cordes 

Josh Davis 

Nick Dembsey 

Debbie Duval

Gary Kunz, Vice President

Karen Mathiasen, Clerk 

Suellen Peluso 

Russell Peterson

Sally Russell  

Jordan Young

Dash Davis, Pel. Liaison

Gary then recognized the Committee Chairs, who do so much to carry out the work of the Board and the Corporation:  

Tyne Allshouse and Laird Kelly

Committee on Appointments

Mark Woolley




Conference Services

Peter Squires




Fund Development

John Bush




Finance and Audit

Sean McCloy, MD



Health






Irene Bush




Island Heritage & Artifacts

Nancy Meyer 




Membership

Nancy Miller and Jan Prochaska

Nominating

Ann Beattie




Outreach and Engagement

Jon Skillman




Permanent Trust

Sally Russell




Personnel

Roger Kellman



Property Standards

Meg McVey




Rutledge Marine Lab

Dick Case




Strategic Facilities Planning

Sharon reiterated our gratitude to our many volunteers for their gifts of time and talent.

Approval of 2014 Annual Meeting Minutes.  Sharon called on Karen Mathiasen, Clerk of the Corporation, to ask for approval of the minutes of the 2014 Annual Meeting.  It was thereupon moved, seconded and voted to dispense with the reading of the minutes.  It was moved, seconded and voted to approve the minutes of the Annual Meeting of April 26, 2014, as written.
Star Island Family News  

Gary Kunz then shared news about passages within the life cycle of our Star Island family from April 2013 through April 2014.  

We began by celebrating the marriages and births that occurred in the past year in our Shoaler community.    

There were thirteen marriages this past year, for which we offer our congratulations:


Joni Abbadessa & Kelvin Dowd

A.J. Dickerman & Thais Archambeault
Jessica Duval & Gregory Towne 

Jon French & Adrienne Dowd

Erin Halacy & Mike Tracy

Elizabeth Hendrick & Michael Gregoire

Liz Kennedy & David Dickenson
Mikael Kennedy & Melaena Cadiz
Adam Ranney Rzepka & Amanda Rolfe

Ben Saunders & Judy Giddens

Nathaniel Schoman & Carrie Tyler

Valerie Schoman & Nicholas Nielsen

Jon Wahlgren & Jessica Rubinstein

There were fifteen family additions to be celebrated:  

August Kennedy Adam

Piper Johanna Adams

Ivy Brandenburg

Brendan Adams Case

Charlotte Clark-Lietar
John Kennedy Dickenson

Luke Oskar Dostal
Phoebe Rose Duyser 

Rylee Emmons

Cecilia Harris
Axl George Hunnicutt

Delilah Rose Hunnicutt

Owen Dowdall Nagel
Eli Ryder Robbins

Elizabeth Yermack

We concluded by acknowledging our losses and observing a moment of silence in memory of:

Persis Ballou

Dale Bender

Allison Brayton

Evelyn Dahab

Will Fielding

Merritt F. Garland, Jr

Elise Gray

Nick Mahoney

Roberta Nelson

Pamela Bounds Peia

Logan Piefer

Dick Soule

Cynthia Wright Swaine

Mark Wollman
Report of the Membership Committee and Action.  Nancy Meyer, Chair, gave the report of the Membership Committee.  Nancy thanked her fellow committee members:  Miriam Coe, Brook Cordes, Gary Kunz, Jessie Lore, Diane Parsons and Robby Pletz, for their thoughtful review of the candidates nominated for membership this year. Nancy noted that the Membership Committee is pleased to present a slate of 34 candidates to the Star Island Corporation for membership.  Nancy spoke warmly of the nominees, noting that each is determined through their sponsorship letters and recommendations to show a depth of commitment to the life and future of Star Island.  This slate, as a result of a Directors’ vote taken on August 25, 2014, reflects a change in policy whereby current staff members are eligible for membership.  The Membership Committee evaluated these nominees in light of their past and ongoing commitment to Star Island, and their activities, independent of paid employment.    

Nancy also stated that in 2014 the Membership Committee debated the Board of Directors’ recommendation for a bylaw change to increase membership in the Corporation from 400 to 500 persons.  A majority of the Membership Committee members approved this recommendation, thereby allowing it to be sent on to the SIC membership for ratification.  The SIC membership’s vote on this proposal was slated to be held following the election of the new Corporation members.
The Membership Committee presented the following slate of nominees for SIC membership:

Kyle Belmont
Kate Brady 

Tamra Carhart

Jane Clay

Bob Clay

Dottie Deans

Carla Diaz

Matt Diaz

Kelvin Dowd

Maria Getoff

Lorain Giles

Bill Giles

Sarah Hooker

Anne Howe

David Kay

Gifford King

Susan Lawrence

Amy Lipton

Jared Lipton

Kathy Lord

Justina Maji

Sumar Maji

Drew Martin

Julie Mellen

Betsy Mena

Lois Meyer

Chris Palazzolo

Betsy Peterson

Annaliese Reutemann

Bethany Swanson

Kenneth Swanson

Katherine Weeks

Lauri Yanis

Samuel Young

It was moved, seconded and voted to close nominations. The vote was unanimous.  
It was moved, seconded and voted to accept the names being nominated for membership in the Corporation.  The vote was unanimous.  
A great round of applause followed, offering congratulations and welcoming the newest members of the Corporation.
Proposed Change to Membership Number in Bylaws. The language of Article II, Section 1, as currently written, limits the voting membership of the Corporation to no more than 400 members.  Gary Kunz presented the recommendation of the Board of Directors to amend the number of voting members of the Corporation from 400 to 500 persons, the effect to be that the ceiling on the allowable number of members is lifted from 400 to 500.   Gary discussed thoughts behind the proposed change, noting that the Board of Directors believed that being inclusive and encouraging participation would strengthen community support for the island.  Gary fielded a few general questions, stating that a more detailed discussion and subsequent vote would occur later in the meeting.  
Greetings from Affiliated Organizations.  Sharon introduced the representatives of our affiliated organizations, noting that the SIC was founded by the combined efforts of Star Island Unitarians and Star Island Congregationalists, and that each group continues to support its own organization and thereby continues supporting the Star Island Corporation.  Tom Coleman, President of Isles of Shoals Association (Unitarian Universalist), Inc. (ISAUU), and Debbie Duval, President of the Star Island United Church of Christ, Inc. (SIUCC) are the current presidents of each organization.
Bill Giles, speaking for Debbie Duval, who was unable to be present for the first part of the meeting, brought greetings from SIUCC.  Bill noted that SIUCC hosted two family and two youth conferences on the island during the first two weeks of August.  He was pleased to announce that SIUCC was able to offer nearly $10,000 in scholarships this year, and planned to offer the same level of support again in 2015.  Bill noted that Star Gathering 2 successfully shared the island with The Institute for Religion in an Age of Science (IRAS). On behalf of the SIUCC, Bill thanked the island staff for their continued professional support.
Tom Coleman, President of the Isles of Shoals Association (Unitarian Universalist), Inc. discussed the mission and activities of the ISAUU organization.  Tom described the ongoing celebrations being planned for the Centennial commemoration of the Star Island Corporation.  Tom highlighted the two years of activities that will include time capsules, historically accurate celebrations and other on island events to encourage recognition of the Centennial year of the Star Island Corporation, including its subsequent incorporation.  Tom thanked outgoing president of the ISAUU, Tom Smurzynski, for his tenure and leadership, noting that Tom will continue on as a board member.  
Tom Coleman offered a glowing description of the ISAUU, describing the entity as an entrepreneurial group operating three retail outlets for the benefit of the island. Noting that the Bookshop, the Gift Shop and the Lobby Store represent a year-round effort from a strong team of volunteers, Tom thanked his seemingly tireless volunteers and staff.  Additionally, Tom thanked his Board of Directors for their continued efforts to support the island. Tom noted that ISAUU continues to support the conferences on Star Island not only through financial contributions and volunteer support, but through a series of grant opportunities designed to enhance the various conferences.  ISAUU makes a generous gift each year to the Star Island Corporation. On behalf of ISAUU, Tom Coleman presented SIC with a check for $15,000.  Speaking for the Corporation, Joe Watts thanked the ISAUU for its continuing generosity. 
Treasurer’s Report and 2014 Budget 
John Bush, Treasurer, gave the financial report for 2014, bringing us news that the island had a very successful year, with a net operating gain of approximately $484,000.  This amount included approximately $150,000 in grant monies.  The amount is substantially more than the 2013 gains of approximately $331,000. [Statements for the Permanent Trust and the Star Island Corporation are included in the financial handouts.]  John noted that we have moved from a culture of scarcity to one of abundance.
John detailed the approximately $710,000 in capital improvements made on the island over the past year. This amount exceeds the typical predicted expenditure of approximately $400,000 needed each year to maintain our facilities, and includes the use of Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) grant funds.  
Bed nights, at 20,000, are approaching the sustainable goals outlined in the strategic plan.  According to this plan, if one assumes bed nights of 20,600 and Annual Fund gifts of $500K, and for this purpose ignores grants and windfalls (on the grounds that they are often one-time, speculative income), then our numbers are approaching sustainability.  John reiterated that filling the conferences is a very important component of our financial stability.

John enthusiastically described the Corporation’s new auditing firm, BerryDunn, as providing valuable oversight and noted that the Finance Committee was pleased with the results of the 2014 audit.  Banking changes are anticipated this year as the Corporation moves from Eastern Bank to Optima Bank, to take advantage of favorable loan programs.  John noted that other options for future financing needs are also being explored.  

The Corporation is currently evaluating outsourcing of some of the financial functions historically performed by office staff.  Long time Finance Director, Kristi Vazifdar, is leaving the employ of the Corporation and the staff is exploring the use of an outside firm to perform some of the accounting procedures for the island.  This will give the staff time to evaluate internal needs prior to considering the hiring of a Finance Director.  This outsourcing is in line with a recommendation from the BerryDunn audit, which noted the advantages of strategic segregation of duties within the finance department.
Questions from the floor included a concern with the rising cost of fuel for the island.  John described the initial operating costs of the solar panel as more expensive than in later years of operation.  The current system is an internal grid, and requires the use of expensive batteries to store excess energy.  This differs from a system that can return excess product to an external grid for sale to others, and requires a series of expensive batteries to be employed in the production of on-island power.  

Report of the Star Island Permanent Trust

Josh Davis, SIC Board member and Board liaison to the Permanent Trust, gave the report of the Star Island Permanent Trust on behalf of Jon Skillman, Chair of the Trust.  Josh reminded us that the Trust is a separate legal entity from the Star Island Corporation, and was set up to manage the endowment.  For some sixteen years, the Trust funds have been managed by Wilkins Investment Counsel, Inc., located in Boston.  We are very pleased with the good relationship that the Permanent Trust has with the SIC Board and staff.
During 2014, the Trust consisted of approximately $3.6 million dollars, about $170,000 dollars more than in 2013.  This is the sixth consecutive year of increasing value from its base amount of $2.6 million in 2008.  The Trust had a 10.3% overall return on its investments (less fees). Each year the Trust pays out 4.5% of its assets to the SIC as operating income, based on a three-year rolling average as of September 30, which pay out was approximately $151,000 plus an additional $7,000 contribution voted to support the promotion of the SIC’s Legacy Society program.  

Josh noted that the Trust continues to contemplate socially responsible investing, and is reconsidering the current inclusion of fossil fuel-based investments in the SIC portfolio.  

Report of the Chief Executive Officer
Joe Watts noted that a lot of things are going very well for the island.  Joe noted his excitement with the upcoming Centennial year of celebrations, stating that in his mind, this is an opportunity for the Corporation to look back and to move forward.  Joe thanked Sharon Kennedy for her continued support and leadership as SIC President, noting the valuable support Sharon provides to the Board and staff.   Joe took the opportunity to thank the following staff members for their dedication, creativity and support:
Kyle Belmont (Program and Outreach Coordinator);

Kate Brady (Office Manager);  

Mike Bray (Information Services Manager);

Jack Farrell (Island Manager and Director of Facilities); 

Justina Maji (Conference Center Director 
Pam Smith (Director of Development);

Lauren Smith and Chris Jablonski (Island Ministers); and
Kristi Vazifdar (for her 15 years of service to the island as Finance Director).
According to Joe’s calculation, the island receives approximately 11,000 plus hours of volunteer labor each year and emphasizes that this is an important part of our success and viability.   The energy, enthusiasm and skills of the volunteers have allowed the SIC to venture into projects that have exceeded expectations.  Joe praised committees, committee chairs, trustees of the Permanent Trust, the ISAUU, the SIUCC, conference leaderships and other conference volunteers, office volunteers, and island volunteers. Joe thanked the membership of the Star Island Corporation for their passion and commitment to Star Island, and especially welcomed our thirty-four new Corporation members.  

Joe noted that his CEO report was included in the materials prepared for the Annual Meeting and that his presentation would touch on only a few of the highlights and important gains in 2014:
· Joe reminded the membership that Board minutes and CEO monthly reports are available on the website for review, and urged Corporation members to take the time to review available information throughout the year.     

· A $700,000 investment in infrastructure included monies from grants obtained by the island staff.  Grant writing has been successful in several forums, including FEMA and the Land and Community Heritage Investment Program (LCHIP). 
· Summer of 2014 operations resulted in a $500,000 operating gain.
· There is continued progress with the Green Gosport Initiative, including the engagement of the local community through news articles and public outreach.
· The Centennial celebration will begin with a June 27, 2015, ribbon cutting ceremony for the solar array, a major part of the new solar energy system. 
· Over the next two years, we will be celebrating two very special milestones:  the 100th birthday of the Star Island Corporation, formed in 1915 and including the subsequent incorporation in 1916.  The two-year Centennial celebration will include multi-generational events, such as the burying of time capsules to be opened in 50 and 100 years.  

· The successful independence from fossil fuel throughout Open Up and the availability of power throughout the night has been a welcome improvement for the pre-season staff.              
· There has been continued progress on the design phase for our next generation energy-efficient wastewater treatment system, the current system being 20 years old.

· In accordance with our strategic plan, there have been continued outreach efforts in the Seacoast region and beyond, expanding to include additional focus in UU and UCC domains, including church outreach, advertising in targeted venues such as UU World, and having a booth at the 2014 conference outreach at General Assembly.  Joe emphasized that staff and volunteers are available to support conferences’ marketing efforts, and that ambassador tool kits have been developed to help promote conferences.
· IRAS is holding its 2015 conference on Star Island.  Joe thanked the leadership of IRAS and of Star Gathering UCC 2 for working collaboratively as they plan to share the island this summer. Joe noted that the staff is working to develop a 2016 calendar that will accommodate the return of IRAS and protect the conferences that have school-year considerations.
· We will continue our by-now annual events, the Gosport Regatta and Starry Night.  Both events provide marketing opportunities and opportunities for engagement with the local community.  
· Joe emphasized that active participation in Star Island activities is appreciated, encouraged, and essential to our ongoing success.  Joe noted that the senior staff and Board of Directors have 100% participation in the Green Gosport Initiative fundraising efforts.  Another important source of support lies with Corporation membership, and Joe challenged the membership with a goal of 100% of our members making a financial contribution and also participating in one or more aspects of our life on Star.  Joe noted that diverse opportunities include serving as a volunteer, an island ambassador; or even more, attending a conference and bringing somebody else along.  
· Joe reminded people of the several financial aid programs and discounts that are available for those interested in attending conferences. Joe noted that our effort to fill bed nights during the summer is critical to the long term viability of the island.  He urged members to talk with their friends and neighbors, old Star friends, churches, clubs, etc. in order to actively promote Star. 

Questions on Reports: Joe offered to answer questions from the floor, and fielded inquiries concerning the existing cap on membership in the Corporation.  Joe called on Gary Kunz to respond to concerns about a potential downside to expanding the number of members.  Gary noted that there has been concern in some quarters that such an expansion might dilute the SIC’s mission and take away from the fellowship and intimacy found in a smaller group.  Speaking on behalf of the SIC Board and several members of the Membership Committee, Gary said that the increasing inclusion of Shoalers in the Corporation is a sign of strength and a source of support.  
In answer to a question concerning the cost per kw hour of the energy produced on Star Island, Joe reviewed the issue of island economics and the costs of supporting an internal grid solar array.  Joe noted that while it is currently costing the island $.65 to $.70 per kw hour to provide power to the island, the numbers do not account for the difficulty in continuing to source diesel delivery to the island.  

In closing, Joe thanked the Corporation, the island staff and our many Shoalers, all of whose support is integral to the success of our community.  
Breakout Sessions:  The SIC Annual Meeting offered three breakout sessions designed to strengthen and broaden the level of engagement at the Annual Meeting.  The prearranged topics included:


The Centennial Celebration;


The Green Gosport Initiative; and


Marketing and Engagement.

Each member of the Corporation spent an hour at one of the above three discussion groups, and reported back to the meeting at 3:30 pm.  Sally Russell introduced a representative attendee from each of the groups to summarize the results of each groups meeting.  

The Centennial celebration group returned to the meeting with enthusiasm, noting that the group found consensus in the concept of intergenerational participation and activities.  In particular, it was noted that children filling the proposed 50-year time capsule could well be amongst those opening the capsule in 2065.  Other activities proposed for the celebration included costume balls, historically accurate musical performances, and meals replicated from 1915 Oceanic Dining Room menus. 

The Marketing and Engagement Group focused on means of engaging and connecting with potential new Shoalers.  Noting that a captive audience of an estimated 10,000 day visitors annually rides the boat to the island, there were several ideas for engaging this population.  Video feeds, small brochures, self-guided walking tours, and “professional” tours of the island were all discussed. The group noted that youth is an opportune time to fall in love with the island, and that offering our unique facilities to school groups could be a strategic invitation.
The Green Gosport Initiative session was used to discuss new ways of promoting sustainability on the island, as well as being a marketing tool to engage new shareholders in the community.  Composting, recycling, the new solar array, water conservation measures, sanitary sewage disposal, and energy usage were all noted as being of interest to the environmental community.  It was agreed that Star offers a unique opportunity to create a sustainable ecosystem. 

Green Gosport Initiative:  Russ Peterson introduced Jack Farrell, Island Manager, noting that five years of effort came to fruition with the completion of the solar array project.  Russ credited Jack with the vision and initiative to complete the  project. 
Jack began his presentation with a brief summary of the island’s energy usage. Jack related that the 173,000 kw per year of energy produced on the Island in 2012 required the purchase of 20,000 gallons of diesel fuel.  Using this as a baseline, Jack described the whole systems approach undertaken to conserve energy, noting that the premise of the solar array project began with a massive conservation effort.  The reverse osmosis system was determined to consume approximately 25% percent of the island’s energy budget, and returning to the import of water from Portsmouth allowed for a significant reduction in energy consumption.  Replacement of the dishwasher provided additional efficiencies.  Use of filtered rain water allowed for additional savings and reductions in water supply needs.  The island evaluated the onsite laundry facilities, and decided that exporting linens and towels to the mainland would be economically wise.  Through an extensive recycling program, combined with composting and chicken feed, there was a 40% percent reduction in landfill trash.  

Jack described the current goals of the Green Gosport Initiative as follows:

1.  The development and construction of a new, energy efficient wastewater system;

2. The reduction of diesel fuel to less than 2,000 gallons per year;

3. The use of the solar array to provide 60% percent of the summer power needs and 100% percent of the off season usage.

4. The development of Star Island as a model for sustainability.  

Jack then introduced Pam Smith, the new Director of Development for Star Island.  Pam gave a brief description of her professional history in development, and described her new position with the Corporation as an exciting opportunity.  Pam, a self-described newcomer to the culture of Star Island, promoted the use of the Green Gosport project as a catalyst for development.  Pam noted the potential for engaging the local Seacoast community and using the Green Gosport forum to obtain grants and gifts to promote Star Island as an environmentally conscious conference center.
Action on Reports  

It was moved, seconded and voted to receive the Reports from affiliated organizations (SIUCC and ISAUU), the Treasurer’s Report, the Report of the Star Island Permanent Trust, the CEO’s Report, and the President’s Report.  Unanimous.
Proposed Change to Membership Number in Bylaws 

Gary Kunz presented the recommendation of the Board of Directors to amend the number of voting members of the Corporation from 400 to 500 persons. Gary discussed the thoughts behind the proposed change, noting that the Board of Directors believed that being inclusive and encouraging participation would strengthen community support for the Island.  He noted that the language of Article II, Section 1, currently limits the voting membership of the Corporation to no more than 400 members.  Gary stated that the amendment would require the following modification to the language of the bylaws:          “shall not exceed 400” would be amended to “shall not exceed 500.”  Gary reminded the Corporation that the bylaws are a dynamic document, and since their adoption on April 22, 1979, and subsequent ratification on May 1, 1979, the bylaws have been amended four times: in 1986, 1995, 2002 and 2011. 

There was some discussion and questions from the floor, and Gary noted that Board of Directors felt there were no negatives to increasing the membership of the Corporation. Concern from the membership noted a fear of trivializing membership by adding several new members.  Others noted that increasing the size of the membership would encourage the addition of younger members.  This could energize the Corporation and increase diversity.

After a motion, a second and an affirmative albeit not unanimous vote, the members of the Corporation voted to modify the language of Article II Membership, Section 1, to substitute the phrase “shall not exceed 500” for “shall not exceed 400.”   

Recognitions
Corporation Members – Years of Service.  Debbie Duval led an informal roll call asking members of the Corporation to stand when their length of service was announced.  It was noted that Torvy Hurd and Elsa Peterson (neither present today) each had over fifty years of service to the island.  
Volunteer Groups. Joe Watts began by thanking the many volunteers for their service to the island, noting that this group represents some of the unsung heroes of the island.  Joe noted that over 10,000 volunteer hours per year were donated to the island, and that this has been a long-standing tradition on the island for over fifty years.  
Bringer of Light Award.  The Board of Directors established the Bringer of Light award  in order to honor one or more members of the Corporation for significant involvement in the work of Star Island, for extraordinary service, and for embracing the island citizenship/mindset that helps to make us a community.  Sharon Kennedy announced this year’s awardee:  Edward Rutledge.  
Edward Rutledge has had many roles on Star Island over many years.  He is the son of The Rev. Lyman Rutledge, who had been the Executive Secretary of the SIC from 1946 to 1951.  In his non-Star life, Ed was a Psychology Professor and a Dean at New England College in Henniker, NH.  He is married to another Shoaler, Nancy Adams Rutledge.   Ed has been a Corporation member since 1967.  He was an IRAS Conferee from 1979-2002.  As Island Registrar from 1991 to 2003, he was known for being methodical and organized.  In fact, he wrote the first computer program used by Conference Registrars. Often second-in-command on Paul Jennings’s day off, Ed was known for his calm, deliberate ways in emergencies.  In fact, one of the names the Pels fondly bestowed on him with was “Fast Eddie.”  Among his writings for Star, Ed served as the editor of the most recent edition of his father’s book about Star, Ten Miles Out.  Ed played a part in creating Vision 2000, our strategic plan for the early 2000s.  He was often a consultant to the Board of Directors and he served in many capacities and on many committees.  His knowledge of Star’s history, his varied expertise, and his wisdom have made him an incredibly valuable resource.  In accepting the award, Ed noted that he was humbled to be in the company of the other recipients of this very special award.
 Board Members Completing Their Years of Service.
· Tom Smurzynski was thanked for his years of service with the ISAUU and his term on the Board by Tom Coleman.  Tom Coleman noted that when he thinks of Tom, he remembers that often a “quiet man speaks the loudest.”  Tom Smurzynski noted his pride in being a part of the tradition of service to the island.  
· Karen Mathiasen was celebrated by Nick Dembsey and Suellen Peluso. Karen was credited with nine remarkable years of service as Clerk of the Corporation.  Described as a “pillar of the International Affairs conference,” Karen was noted for her Polar Bear tradition, love of ice cream, and her tenure as an end of season Pelican.  Suellen thanked Karen for her ongoing presence on the Permanent Trust and the Conference Services Committee.  

· Russ Peterson was thanked by Jordan Young.  Commenting on Russ’s silver tongue, and noting that Russ is often seen as a man of mystery, Jordan described the gift of leadership bestowed upon the Corporation by Russ in his tenure on the Board.  Jordan noted that Russ had transformed future discussions with the development of a bed-night metric to measure success and viability.  Russ thanked Jordan for his kind words, noting that in the past 100 years of Board service, none has been more important than the last eight years.    

New Members to the Legacy Society (earlier known as the McGill Society).  The Legacy Society honors those persons who have made a planned gift to Star Island in the form of a bequest or similar type of gift that is to be realized in the future. Peter Squires, speaking on behalf Pam Smith, Director of Development, announced that there are 32 new members of the Legacy Society,  for a total membership of 235 members in 2014.  Peter thanked them on behalf of all of us. 

Report of the Nominating Committee.  Nancy Miller, Co-Chair of the Nominating Committee, presented two sets of nominations:  one person for director and two persons for officers of the Board, per the bylaws.

For three-year term as Director:

Lisa Braiterman (first three-year term)
For one-year terms as Treasurer and Clerk:

John Bush, Treasurer of the Corporation (incumbent)

Mary Trudeau, Clerk of the Corporation 
For an additional five year term on the Permanent Trust:  


Jon Skillman

It was moved, seconded and voted to close nominations.   
It was moved, seconded and voted to accept the nominations as proposed by the Nominating Committee.
Nominees to the Nominating Committee and Actions.  Suellen Peluso, in accordance with the bylaws, noted that the members of the Star Island Corporation members directly elect members to the Nominating Committee. The Board of Directors submits the slate for that committee to the Corporation members. 


Jan Prochaska (incumbent)
Jordan Young
Tristan Boyer-Binns
It was moved, seconded and unanimously voted to close nominations.   
It was moved, seconded and unanimously voted to accept the nominations as proposed.

Special Nominating Committee Report:  Jordan Young submitted the report of the Special Nominating Committee.  The Committee recommended the election of Sharon Kennedy as President of the Corporation and Gary Kunz as Vice-President of the Corporation.  
Other Business.  Jordan Young announced that the Board has scheduled a special meeting to take place right after the adjournment of this Annual Meeting for the purpose of electing Sharon Kennedy as President and Gary Kunz as Vice President of the Star Island Corporation.  

Ratifications of Board Actions and Technical Motions.  Karen Mathiasen, SIC Clerk, presented a motion to ratify and approve all acts of the Officers and Directors of the Corporation since the last Annual Meeting as disclosed in the minutes and other Corporation records. It was seconded and so voted. The Clerk further moved that the Treasurer, the President of the Corporation, and the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation be authorized to sell and endorse for sale certificates of stock and registered bonds standing in the name of the Corporation. It was seconded and so voted.

Adjournment. With no other business to come before the meeting it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn at 5:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

____________________________

Karen Mathiasen 

Retiring Clerk, Star Island Corporation  
Karen Mathiasen wishes to acknowledge the considerable and welcome assistance rendered by Mary Trudeau, Incoming Clerk of the Star Island Corporation, in the drafting of these minutes.  
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